Louisiana Forestry Commission

5825 Florida Blvd.

Baton Rouge, LA  70806

December 12, 2011

Minutes
Call To Order

The Louisiana Forestry Commission meeting was called to order by Chairman Sam Pruitt at 10:45 a.m.
Roll Call

The roll was called by Scarlet Arceneaux

Members Present: Chairman Sam Pruitt, Vice Chairman Scott Poole, Dr. Allen Rutherford, Mike Merritt, Tina Meiners, Mike Wolff and Kenny Ribbeck. 
A quorum was present.

LDAF Staff Present:  State Forester Wade Dubea, Dr. Mike Strain, Epney Brasher, Scarlet Arceneaux, Don Smith, Charlie Greer, Mark Singleton, Randy Rentz, Jeremy Coffey, Dena Ginn, David Campbell, Craig Gannuch, and Gus Rowland.
Others Present: Buck Vandersteen
Approval of Minutes

Motion:  Dr. Allen Rutherford made a motion to approve the minutes of the meeting for September 20, 2011.
Vice Chairman Scott Poole seconded the motion.  All were in favor.

Budget
State Forester Wade Dubea reviewed the budget along with Commissioner Mike Strain.  Wade passed out the updated budget sheet. Wade reported that Forestry is right on target and where it should be at this time. They discussed the $250,000 from the State Fire Marshall’s fund. This money was used to purchase new AT&T cell phones to be used by our fire personnel.  We have some 800 number phone lines that we utilize for the public and those lines are also going through the 911 system. The cell phones are rotated between fire personnel that are on-call. 
We have had a number of retirees recently and we have filled the positions as they became vacant.  We have not been able to increase our capacity more than those three positions.  We have not lost any others since the lay-off that shortened our numbers.
Dr. Strain stated that on Monday, Dec. 5, 2011, he met with the Division of Administration and they are proposing a mid-year budget cut. He stated that they are requesting from us 6% of our total yearly state general funds and 5% of our total yearly dedicated funds. That equates to $2.7 million. Our response to them was…that is not achievable. We have expended 41.7% of our budget with 42% of the year.  We have given them a counter proposal.  We have tried to save sufficient dollars that we could give back the 4% merit pay that employees did not get three years ago. We had about $500,000 in reserve for that and now they are asking for $2.7 million, so we are in negotiations.  All agencies are under this budget cut. The Revenue Estimating Committee meets on the Dec. 14 or 15. The discussions will be that the state is potentially $240 to $260 million dollars short for the year. Discussion Followed.
Division Reports

Management Branch

Don Smith reported on Forest Health and said that there was no southern pine beetles detected.  Along with the drought conditions, we are seeing an increase in IPS beetle activity.
We continue to monitor Cogan grass infestations.  
We have funded 452 FPP applications this funding period for a total of $2,389,000.  

Our foresters have written, year to date, 218 FPP plans for a total of 10,042 acres. 

Our foresters are continuing to provide the technical assistance for CRP by writing the management & practice plans.  We have handled assessment & planning for 249 landowners totaling 11,482 acres.  

Twenty-one (21) Forest Stewardship plans have been completed for a total of 12,054.31 acres.

Two Stewardship updates were completed for a total of 240 acres.

We have also completed nine other non-cost-share plans for a total of 215 acres.

On the Forestry Legacy Program, we have been working on two projects which include property in the “Florida Parishes Project Area” and the other is in the “CENLA Project Area”.  We are currently working out the details with the seller to have the property appraised.
Prescribed fires year to date, we have completed/assisted in 325 prescribe burns for a total of 10,525 acres. We have also prescribe burned five tracts for a total of 508 acres on the Alexandra State Forest.

We have conducted/assisted 31 site-prep burns so far this year for a total of 1,781 acres. 

We have started harvesting the tract along the airport runway at the Alexander State Forest on November 2, 2011.  There is a market for this timber and they may move off and come back at a later time to harvest the other sale areas.

Information & Education

Don Smith reported we had about 70 people trained in the in-service workshops. Wade Dubea and Whitney Wallace facilitated a PLT workshop at Southeastern La. University on September 16, 2011, where over 40 teachers were certified in Project Learning Tree.  The Focus was on Fire awareness as well as Urban and Community Forestry for its Fire Safety Day. Over 200 kids and people enjoyed the event.

The 2010 Urban & Community grant year is wrapping up and the 2011 year is beginning. The 2011 Grant applications are currently under review. 2010 Federal End of the Year Report and CARS report has been submitted and are currently awaiting federal review.

Arbor Day has sent out reminder emails to all of the Louisiana Tree City USA applicants.  Epney and Whitney are now finishing up the grading on those and they will be awarded soon. The 2011 Arbor Day Partners in Forestry Conference took place in Orlando, Florida November 14-16. Whitney Wallace and Don Smith represented the Louisiana Office of Forestry. Over 400 partners from all states attended to learn more about urban forestry. 
On October 5, LDAF staff worked the Longleaf Restoration Field Day held in Longleaf, La. On October 14, the Woodlands Conservancy held its 10th annual Gala and honored its top ten contributors. The LDAF was among one of the recipients. Whitney Wallace and Epney Brasher attended and represented the Office of Forestry. The LDAF supported the Baton Rouge Green’s annual sale on Saturday, October 15.  Epney Brasher supported the Landscape Horticulture Field Day held at the LSU Hammond AgCenter October 18. Baton Rouge’s Woodlawn High School enjoyed an awesome Forestry Career Presentation with LDAF staff members David Campbell and Gus Rowland. On November 3, Whitney Wallace attended LSU’s annual Ocean Commotion where over 1200 kids participated in hands-on forestry activities.  Discussion followed.
Protection Branch
Don Smith stated that they were able to hire a couple of firefighters back as some of our employees retired.

We attended a meeting to discuss/establish LA Smoke Management Plan in cooperation with LA D.E.Q.
Attended LDAF All Forester’s meeting/CWPP training held in Alexandria, LA.

Attended four separate Governor’s Office of Homeland Security Exercises/Trainings, and also attended Emergency Services Branch meeting at GOHSEP.

Attended the United States Forest Service COOP meeting in Woodworth regarding Unified Command fires. 
Continue to develop a Wildland Fire Fighter training course for VFD’s. 

We hired a couple of fire fighters, one radio technician, and one forester to replace some recent retirees/transfers.
Fire numbers are really low right now because of the many fronts coming through and rain. The state foresters are negotiating on the John Deere’s with the 450’s overheating.  We are still waiting on a solution.  Three other states and their state foresters are forming a committee to access the situation. 

The board also asked about the liability of cooperators on other properties i.e. workers comp.  Wade said that they are reassessing the statutes on this. At this point nothing has changed, but he is meeting with the legal team about the problem.  The wording and language is the problem we need to look at. We want the definition to be crystal clear and not subject to clarification. The board stated that they feel this is very important and needs to be resolved promptly.  Discussion followed. 
Aviation Division
Jeremy Coffey reported on the breakdown of the aviation budget.  Almost 36% of the budget has been used within 25% of the year.  This is mainly due to buying two truckloads of fuel to resupply the tanks in Hammond and Natchitoches.  For the monies expended the first quarter of the fiscal year the aircraft fleet cost approximately $153.53 per flight hour. Our fleet hourly operation cost are projected to be right around $161.23 per hour. We will make some adjustments as we need to but we don’t see where this will be a problem. We will be right in line with where we need to be. 
As of 11/29/11 we are still at eight fire patrol pilots, two administrative pilots and one mechanic. 
Reforestation Branch

Randy Rentz reported on the reforestation updates.  At the present, all nurseries are getting equipment and materials ready for lifting season.  Seed collection has been in full swing since September.  The mast crop looks better than average, but the drought has taken its toll with much of the first seed drop being of poor quality.  The secondary drop looks pretty good.

Lifting will begin Thanksgiving week at Beauregard Nursery, if we can get our labor situation worked out.  There have been changes in hiring practices that are being worked out and should be resolved soon.  Lifting at Monroe and Columbia should begin the week after Thanksgiving.  The one factor that may influence lifting, at least early would be moisture.  Most planters will be waiting on moisture levels to increase before they begin planting.  Activities at the orchards have been centered on cone picking and facility maintenance and improvement. 
Cone production was fair this year with some insect damage and loss due to drought.  Overall, the crop looks like it will end up being an average crop when all processing is complete.

A new well had to be installed at the Beauregard site.  This will give us the capability to irrigate the salt-tolerant orchard and part of the water oak orchard as well, along with providing water to the facility.
GIS
August Rowland reported that technical support issues through the fall included networking of office computers and printers, ArcGIS template functionality, using the Stewardship plan template built for Microsoft Word, laptop hardware issues, and ArcGIS data creation.

The GIS Section has assisted the other Forestry branches during the fall.  Community outreach for I & E was performed at Woodlawn High School and at LSU – for the Ocean Commotion event.  Additionally, new laptops were custom ordered for the Enforcement Branch and outfitted with ArcGIS software.

The GIS Section has begun work on a series of map books that will serve in wildfire response around the state.  The books will be district-centric and will provide 5-minute coverage using the latest aerial photography and base layers.  The initial delivery date is scheduled for late winter or early spring 2012, in preparation for fire season.  

The GIS Section has been diligent through the fall to remain up-to-date on all wildfire and management data acquisition and assimilation.  Geodatabases for wildfire, management programs, and practice implementation continue to be regularly maintained.  The LOF GIS Flex website is regularly updated with wildfire data.  Additionally, the GIS Section prepares and posts burn ban maps and spatial data when changes occur in the statewide wildfire prevention effort.

Enforcement Branch

Charlie Greer reported the arrests for the quarter. He also mentioned the reward for the Ashland fire that he reported on last board meeting.  There has been $10,000 pledged for that fire. We have gotten some feedback on that fire and some credible information. We know who set the fire but now we have to prove it.  Several agencies are working together on this. He said he would keep everyone assessed of the situation.

Discussion followed.
Public Comments
Mr. Buck Vandersteen wanted to mention that in the near future key personnel will be retiring.  He ask if Forestry has some kind of plan for those employees that are going to be leaving to make sure we do not lose any of the expertise that Forestry has. Wade said that currently we have been able to replace retires with well trained employees.  It will be up to a couple of different factors in the future, if we will be able to replace them because of budget issues.
Dr. Strain also stated that we will have to look at that on a one by one basis also because of the hiring freeze that will once again be put into effect.  Discussion followed.
Old Business

Sam Pruitt asked about the status of the FPP Audit.  Dr. Strain stated that it has been completed and will be released in the next few weeks.  Dr. Strain read a letter that they received from the auditors to the board. The auditors said that it cannot determine where the money went or if it was swept.  The department intends to insure that the amount of $3,328,692.00 is reinvested into the program as appropriate funding sources become available.  Dr. Strain said that Ag & Forestry will have to replace that money as money comes available. Discussion followed. 
    Vision Committee:

Mr. Mike Merritt passed out the Vision Committee’s first draft of what they want to focus on and what priorities they deem most important.  He stated that we have gone out beyond the forestry community, i.e., landowners, industry, consultants and those type groups and tried to hone in on areas they believe are important. These areas are all interwoven; but when fire emergencies do happen, fire protection will then supersede and continue to be the most important priority.  Discussion followed.
New Business

Elect New Officers
Motion: Dr. Alan Rutherford made a motion to keep the current officers in place for 2012.  Mr. Mike Wolfe seconded the motion.  All were in favor. 
Adjournment
Motion: Motion was made by Chairman Sam Pruitt to adjourn the meeting.  Mr. Mike Merritt seconded the motion. 
All were in favor.  Meeting was adjourned at 12:25 p.m. 
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